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Welcome to Issue 56 of the National Forum for Biological Recording Newsletter.  
 

In this edition we learn about a long term personal project ( Fifteen years of a square 

metre wildlife project , pg 8) and a short term burst of recording energy around the 

country ( UK BioBlitz: Nature Reserves are Not Enough , pg 5). We hear from a range of 

people and organisations striving to make species identification and recording easier 

to achieve ( Latest FSC Identikit developments , pg 10; New app makes identifying 

moths easier , pg 12; Supporting Invertebrate Recorders , pg 19).  
 

Whether you are just starting out in biological recording ( The Power of Traineeships , 

pg 14) or have dedicated a lifetime to supporting and promoting it ( The late Sam 

Berry: an appreciation , pg 16), thank you for choosing to become a useful part of 

the great biological recording community of Britain and beyond.  
 

Many thanks to all the newsletter contributors as always; I hope you all find this edi-

tion an enjoyable and inspirational read as the nights draw in and your backlog of 

data entry looms!  

 

Elaine Wright (Editor) editor@nfbr.org.uk  

Cover photo: Cicadella viridis © Liam Olds - learn more about Leafhoppers on pg 14  
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NFBR News  

 

 

2018 Conference  

The 2018 conference was an enjoyable meeting, with 63 delegates joining us in 

lovely Shropshire back in May. Our partners this year were the Field Studies Council 

and Manchester Metropolitan University Biological Recording. Many thanks to Sue 

Townsend (FSC) and Sarah Whild (MMU) for all their help in creating a useful and 

interesting event around the topic of òSkill Development for Biological Recording ó.  
 

Speakers from a wide range of backgrounds and organisations gave thought 

provoking presentations on the skills needed by recorders, how these can be 

acquired and some inspiring stories from successful training schemes around the 

country. The final session was dedicated to workshops on how we can all share best 

practice going forwards. Below is a word cloud of the qualities which were considered 

necessary to be a ògood biological recorderó. 

 

UK Awards  for Biological Recording and Information Sharing  

These annual awards are jointly organised by the National Biodiversity Network (NBN), 

the Biological Records Centre (BRC) and NFBR to celebrate the great work done by 

biological recorders around the UK.  
 

Graham Walley (Chair of NFBR) has been working with NBN and BRC staff to create a 

shortlist for the terrestrial awards, while Paula Lightfoot (NFBR Trustee) has been 

involved with assessing the marine categories. You can now view all the shortlists on 

the NBN website ; the winners will be announced at the NBN Conference  in 

Nottingham on Thursday  21st November.  
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https://nbn.org.uk/news/announcing-the-shortlist-for-the-2018-uk-awards-for-biological-recording-and-information-sharing/
https://nbn.org.uk/news-events-publications/nbn-conference-2/nbn-conference-2018/


 

 

2019 Conference: Save the date!  

Following a poll of members (via Facebook, Twitter and the mailing list), the 2019 

conference will be a Thurs -Sat slot. It is being held at BTO headquarters in Thetford, 

Norfolk with a theme of òOutside the honeypot: biological recording in the wider 

world ó. The programme and other details are currently being confirmed, but in the 

meantime please save the dates: Thurs 9th May  - Sat 11th May 2019.  

Current NFBR Governance  

NFBR has a board of six trustees who form the Executive Committee, plus an Advi-

sory Council. You can learn more about the individual Trustees and Council Members 

on the NFBR website: http://www.nfbr.org.uk/?q=about -us/governance . Current 

members and positions held are as follows:  
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Trustees  

Graham Walley  

Clare Langrick  

Paula Lightfoot  

Simon Pickles  

Sarah Whild  

Elaine Wright  

Advisory Council  

Paul Brown  

Teresa Frost  

Martin Harvey  

Martin Hicks  

Maria Longley  

Damian McFerran  

Jodey Peyton  

Steve Prentice  

Zoe Randle  

Chris Raper  

David Slade  

Craig Slawson  

Alan Stewart  

John van Breda  

Jonathan Willet  

http://www.nfbr.org.uk/?q=about-us/governance


 

 

UK BioBlitz: Nature Reserves 

are Not Enough  
 

Louise Bacon  
 

 

If, on one dark November day someone who you 

only vaguely know but who works with your partner, 

pops round for a quick chat about an exciting new 

project, just don't let them in! Well, I did have that 

chat last November with Tina Lindsay, once of Birdfair and all -round project 

motivator. Her brief to me: how about managing the data and recorders side of a 

project to do 50 BioBlitzes across the UK in a ten -day window in July? There would be 

a geographic clustering of sites, about 5 per day, and a live team would visit all of the 

BioBlitzes. Each site could record for as many hours as they wished up to 24, as long 

as they were recording whilst we were there.  
 

Oh, and there's a catch. Itõs a campaign headed by Chris Packham, but whilst 

organising it over the winter, you cannot publicise that bit! Just to make it more 

difficult.  
 

Madness, cannot be done, were my first thoughts. Why me? But then, Well, why not? I 

had no firm employment plans for the summer, and I did have a lot of contacts 

across the UK, most especially from my time working in the local environmental 

records centre community.  
 

òOK, sounds fun ð lets do it.ó A list of sites followed and then a winter of planning... 

Starting in central Scotland, visiting Northern Ireland then back across through 

England and Wales, finishing in Dorset, and visiting sites ranging from big NNRs to 

small community projects with little connection to their local naturalist network, this 

wasn't going to be straightforward. Some sites wanted full -on public BioBlitzes, whilst 

others were to be more naturalist -focussed recording days, lots to juggle.  
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People enjoying one of the public BioBlitzes  


